
From the Director

First off, you will notice a different look to our newsletter from now on.
The Dunesletter, which has been lovingly nurtured for the past decade

or so by Susan Knorr, will now be tended by others, staff and volunteers.
Susan has rightly elected to nurture herself a little more, in her garden at
Winghaven and on the road with her husband Jim.  The Dunesletter has
seen many changes over the past nearly 40 years, and we will do our best
to continue the tradition of this publication being an important part of our
education program,  presenting to you much more than just a schedule of
events.  Like those before her, Susan has set the bar very high, and we
appreciate everything she has done and continues to do for our nature
center.                            

Another high bar was set by our membership chairperson, Helen
Bleser.  For more than 30 years Helen has sent out membership renewal
notices, thanked our new and renewing members, and painstakingly
tracked our membership information.  Helen has also decided to spend
more time attending to other aspects of her busy life, and so will be
handing over the membership responsibilities, many of which will be
overseen by Geri Berkovitz of our staff.  Helen reached out in a very
personal way to our membership with her
handwritten notes and by watching for sig-
nificant events in our members’ lives, and
made people feel appreciated.  Her concern
for people in this organization is genuine, as
is our gratitude for all she has done.

Dr. Don DeBruyn is also retiring from
our Board of Directors after serving for six
years.  Don has been our Vice Chairman and
is also a member of our Property Committee,
and he and his wife Brenda have been gener-
ous supporters of Woodland Dunes for many
years, and have helped at many events as
well.  We will miss Don’s great attitude and
keen intellect on our Board, and wish him
well as he continues to work with many
worthy causes in our community.

Sue Crowley a forester with the
Wisconsin DNR who has worked with Manitowoc Co. landowners for
years is also making a move.  Sue has been an incredible resource for
Woodland Dunes, helping as a volunteer on our property committee,
assisting our staff with forest management information, presenting pro-
grams to the public and leading hikes, and helping at events.  Sue is
incredibly knowledgeable and is a great friend to Woodland Dunes, and
we wish her well at her new position within DNR in the western part of
the State.  We’ll miss you, Sue! 

Director’s report continued on pg. 11.
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Retired Dunesletter editor Susan
Knorr in Geverny near Paris. 

Retired membership chairperson
Helen Bleser at Owl Fest. 

Stay in touch every season
Become our fan on facebook. 
Renew your membership to

continue receiving the Dunesletter. 
Join our monthly email list to

receive program information and
updates by emailing Jessica at
jessicaj@woodlanddunes.org.
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C o m i n g  E ve n t s

Snowshoe Rental
Weekdays  

9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 
Enjoy exploring the winter landscape on
snowshoes. Snowshoes will be available
during business hours Monday through
Friday at the main headquarters on Hwy

310. Check our special events for
evening and weekend opportunities.

Snowshoe rental is $5 a pair, snowshoes
must be used on Woodland Dunes

Trails. A variety of adult and kid sizes
are available. 

Invasive Work Days
Saturday, December 15, 1-4:00

Sunday, January 13, 9-12:00
Saturday, February 9, 1-4:00 

Help eradicate invasive plants. These
plants lower diversity and are a threat to

the ecological health of the preserve.
Bring work gloves and dress for the

weather, meet at the headquarters on
Hwy 310. Call or email to let us know

the date(s) you can help.  

Kid’s Christmas Bird Count
Friday, December 28 

9:00-12:30 a.m. 
Cost: $5 per participant

Learn birding basics at binocular boot
camp then enjoy a friendly bird

competition guided by our experts. Small
teams will go out to see who they can

find. Lunch for all participants and prizes
awarded. Kids ages 8-16.  Kids ages 4-7
join us for Budding Birders while your

older siblings are on the trail.  Kids must
be accompanied by an adult.

Registration required by Dec. 17.

The Wonder of It All
Plants of the Arctic: A glimpse of
the beauty and life of the Far,

Far, North
Monday, January 7 

10:00-11:30 a.m.
This program will look at the unique
environment and beauty of the Arctic
through the lens of the many specially

adapted plants which bloom in the
intense summer season. Judy Lasca

follows the Northeast passage along the
top of Russia, the Northwest passage

across Alaska and Canada, the coasts of
Greenland, and touches on Ellesmere
Island, Svalbard, and the Franz Josef
isalnds, to present an overview of the

wide and fascinating array of plants, land-
scape and life, human and animal, found

in some of the most magnificent and
remote parts of the globe. Registration

required by Dec. 28.

Animal Tracking and Signs
Saturday, February 2
9:00 a.m.-12:00 p.m.

$15.00 per participant
Learn how to read animal signs and
tracks with expert Kyle Koch from

Medicine Hawk Wilderness Skills. In this
3-hour Animal Tracking workshop you

will learn to identify critters by the
footprints they leave on the earth and the
pattern of their gaits.  Time will be spent
both indoors and outdoors. Registration

and payment required by January 18,
class size is limited.

The Wonder of It All
Snowshoe Walk

Tuesday, February 19 
9:30-11:00 a.m.

Enjoy a walk through the preserve.  If
snow we will snowshoe, stopping to dis-
cuss winter ecology and look for animal

signs. Registration app. by Feb. 12.

Candlelight Night
Saturday, February 9

6:30-8:30  p.m. 
Member, $5; Family $15

Non-member, $8; Family $20
Enjoy an evening stroll along a candlelit
trail, live music and warm beverages.  A
fun, relaxing evening with friends and

family. Held at the nature center. Adult
and kid's snowshoes available for use.
Baked goods available for purchase.

The Wonder of It All
Trail Camera Discoveries

Wednesday, March 13 
10:00-11:00 a.m.

Enjoy a look at some of the little seen
wildlife living at Woodland Dunes.

Through trail cameras we made some
surprise discoveries as to who is  living in

and traveling through the preserve.
Photos will be viewed and natural history

discussed of the animals caught on
camera. Presented by Jim Knickelbine,

Woodland Dunes director.  Registration
appreciated by March 6.

Timberdoodle and Frog Hike
Saturday, April 13  

7:30-8:30  p.m. 
Member, $4; Family $10

Non-member, $5; Family $15
Join Woodland Dunes naturalists on a
night hike to search for the elusive sky
dancing Timberdoodle and listen and

look for the frogs that live on the
preserve. Registration by April 1st is

appreciated. 

To confirm events and register for classes, call (920) 793-4007 or email kellye@woodlanddunes.org.

Check our events calendar at woodlanddunes.org for additional programs and updates.



Dunesletter  •  Winter 2012
3

Dash at the Dunes 5K Trail
Run/Walk

Saturday, April 27th

Enjoy a 5K trail run/walk through
Woodland Dunes. More details coming
soon. Watch website for registration and

additional information.

Birding by Ear, learning the
songs of spring

Thursdays, May 30 and June 6  
6:00-8:00  p.m. 

Member: $20; single class $12
Non-member: $25; single, $15

Begin your journey into bird song with
this two-part birding by ear series.  Dr.

Sontag will share his 65 years of birding
experience in this introductory class

focused on learning bird songs. A mix of
indoor and field time will give

participants a chance to practice with the
trained ears of Dr. Sontag and

Woodland Dunes naturalists by their
side. Registration and  payment

required by May 20.

C o m i n g  E ve n t s
Email jessicaj@woodlanddunes.org for monthly program reminders and updates, a great way to stay connected.

Stan Tekiela at Woodland Dunes
Friday, May 10 7:00-8:00 p.m., $8
Program plus Bird Breakfast $12  
Saturday May 11, Bird Breakfast,
8:00-11:00 a.m
Kids $5, adults $6, under 4 free
Naturalist, wildlife photographer and writer Stan
Tekiela will be speaking at Woodland Dunes Friday,
May 10 on Uncommon Facts about Common Birds,
an entertaining glimpse into the lives of the birds we
see at our feeders and in our yards. Stan will also be
leading a bird hike at our Bird Breakfast celebration
the following day from 8:00-9:00 a.m. followed by a book signing until 10:00 a.m. 
Registration is required for both Stan's talk on Friday night as well as the bird hike
Saturday morning. Space is limited. 

Please Register for Programs
Registration is required when our
presenter is coming from far away or
the cost of the program is high. If
registration is low, these programs will
be canceled. 
Registration is appreciated for 
programs we will run if registration is
low. However if no one registers these
programs will be canceled. 
No registration is required for  festivals
and larger events. For programs that do
not require registration you can join us
without prior notice. 
If you forget to register do not hesitate
to call us to check if the program is still
running or to see if there is still space.  
To register, 920-793-4007, or
kellye@woodlanddunes.org

Getaway with the Dunes
The Getaway with the Dunes 

fundraiser was a success and raised 
$10,000 for Woodland Dunes.

Thank you to all who contributed.
We’d like to extend a sincere thank
you to our major sponsor, Thrivent

Community - West Shore, for
matching $3,000 of the auction

income! They also sponsored the
$250 Visa card drawing. Above,
winner Jean Vareka is presented

the card by Linda Kalies (left) and
Kay VanSluytman. We will see you

next year at the Getaway! More 
information to come in future

Dunesletters.

Holiday Shopping
New Items in the Nature Shop

Are you looking for a unique
gift that gives back? Before you head
to major department stores, check out
what we have at the Nature Shop! We
now offer owl art from local artists!
“Owl Alphabet”created by Heidi
Dalberg, features the alphabet and
owls such as screech owl and barn owl.
Purchase a smaller Northern saw-whet
owl print as an accent and you’ve got a
great gift for a nursery or owl lover.
We also have Kim Geiser’s “Night Owl
Trio” and a saw-whet owl art tile 
created by Careaux du Nord. 

Do you need a gift for a child
who can’t get enough of the outdoors?
A bug net, bug box and insect guide
specifically for young nauralists makes
a wonderful gift. We also have finger
puppets and Audubon birds that pair
well with our children’s books. 

The shop also offers
Woodland Dunes t-shirts, fleeces,
mugs, waterbottles and more! You can
feel good knowing your purchases help
support Woodland Dunes. Happy
Holidays!
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Apredatory songbird is among the
irregular residents of our area in

winter. The northern shrike (Lanius excu-
bitor) migrates from northern Canada
into the United States when food is
scarce in its normal winter range.  It
feeds on small mammals and birds up

to the size of blue jays and mourning
doves.
All shrikes are predators.  Some feed

only on insects, but others prey on
vertebrate animals.  They lack the
grasping talons and the size and

power of hawks, eagles, falcons, and owls.  They have proportion-
ately large heads and strong bills, which they use to stun their prey.
A small hook at the bill’s tip is used to tear prey apart.  Shrikes have
a habit of impaling their prey on a thorn or a barb of a barbed-wire
fence to hold it while dismembering it.  From this habit they have
been called “butcher-birds.”  Sometimes they leave their impaled
food and return to eat it later.

Shrikes are lone hunters.  They perch at the top of a tree or
bush, or on a wire, at the edge of a forest or in an opening, search-
ing for prey.  If something is sighted, the shrike takes off in pursuit.
Birds are stunned in the air by a blow from the bill.  Mammals are
attacked on the ground or in a tree. Normal shrike flight is undulat-
ing and close to the ground.  They swoop downward from their
perch, then swoop upward again to the next perch.

Though classed as songbirds, shrikes are not known for their
songs.  The song of the northern shrike, heard primarily in the
nesting season, is a series of mixed chatters, squeaks, and musical
phrases.  When not nesting, they are usually silent.

The northern shrike is the larger of the two species that occur in
North America.   It is robin-sized, gray above and whitish below,
with a black mask from the base of the bill through the eyes.  Its
wings and tail are black, with white patches that flash in flight.
Young birds are light brown where the adult is gray.  

The northern shrike nests in trees or shrubs in open areas in the
taiga, the band of conifer forest just south of the tundra in northern
North America and Eurasia.  The nesting period is the only time
shrikes socialize.  After raising their four-to-six young, all disperse
and assume solitary lives.  In spring, summer, and fall their diet
includes large insects, but in winter they are dependent on small
mammals and birds.  Their chief prey animals in the north are
lemmings and voles, whose abundance fluctuates significantly in
four-to-five-year cycles.  In years of lemming scarcity, the shrikes
may migrate southward as far as the middle United States.

In their years of irruption, northern shrikes may begin to arrive
in Wisconsin in mid-October.  They inhabit open areas with
scattered trees, and are frequently seen along roadsides.  A few
birds may still be found until mid-April, but most begin the return
journey to their nesting area in March.

northern shrike (Lanius excubitor)

Student Poets
These poems were written by
6th graders from Valders
Elementary. At the beginning
of our forest ecology program
students are given time to
make observations about the
forest. Several students turned
these observations into
poems.  

I ponder about the things that
are beyond this door, that I
have never seen before.

Though the leaves and trees
are cool, I cannot stop
thinking about that awesome
worm hole.

Author: Caroline Berge

When I look all I see is red,
orange and yellow. When I 
listen all I hear are the birds
singing and animals walking. 

I just lay by this tree and
wonder. I wonder about the
rain on my face and the fog in
the sky. I wonder.

By: Kolten Johnson

Here I am
I hear 
Birds chirping
I hear
Twigs breaking
I see
Trees, many trees,
I see colorful plants
I see what my eyes want to see
Oh it is so beautiful
Here I am. 

By: Nina Horstink John Woodcock
Board Member and first Woodland Dunes Naturalist

The Winter Butcher Bird

N a t u r e  N o t e s
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A Dunesletter page for kids and kids at heart by Emma Knickelbine

Bats in Winter
To humans, bats disappear as the winter months begin.  Many

people are left wondering: where do they go?  
There are eight bat species that live in Wisconsin.  Big brown bats

hibernate through the winter in caves, crevices, or in buildings.  The
eastern pipistrelle is easily frozen, and is one of the first species to go to
the caves where they hibernate.  Indiana bats also choose to hibernate in
caves, almost all of them retiring to one of nine locations for the winter.
Likewise, the long-eared bat and the little brown bat prefer to hibernate
the cold months away in caves.  Unlike the others, the hoary bat
migrates, like some birds, to tropical places in the south.  There are also
bats that prefer to hibernate in hollow trees, like silver-haired and red
bats.  However, red bats have a special way of hibernating, too.
Sometimes, they burrow underneath the leaf litter on the forest floor.  As
the weather gets colder, so do the bats.  Their body temperature lessens,
at times even as low as 23 degrees. 

While we don’t see them, most of the bats of Wisconsin aren’t really
gone at all.  They simply find safe places to spend the winter, and when
spring comes, they’re ready to go back to eating their fill of many bugs
we humans can’t stand!

Haiku Contest
Haiku is a form of creative writing  from

Japan. Follow the instructions below. 

1. Pick a theme; haiku often includes nature
and everyday things and situations. Write

down some words that come to mind when
you think of  your theme. 

2. Roughly organize your thoughts into
three lines. Set the scene, expand on your
theme by expressing a feeling, making an

observation or recording an action.
Keep it simple. 

3. Polish your haiku, the first line needs five
syllables, the second line seven and the

third five. Play around to make things fit.

4. Submit your haikus to kellye@wood-
landdunes.org, or call them in, some will be

printed in the next issue! 

Example:

Little jumping mouse
Quiet in peaceful, slumber

Snuggled under snow

Many people who maintain birdfeeders don’t look forward to winter.
They believe that winter brings a lull in the bird population here in
Wisconsin. However, while their favorite summer species, such as ruby-
throated hummingbirds and Baltimore orioles, have long since flown south,
there are still plenty of birds hanging around that deserve some more atten-
tion.  It seems that these less boldly colored patrons of the birdfeeders are
forgotten as soon as their more flashy competition leaves.  If anything, the
birds that decide to weather the common snows deserve even more atten-
tion.

There are several kinds of familiar birds that stay in our yards, or perhaps
even migrate to Wisconsin to escape the biting northern cold.  Black-capped
chickadees and dark-eyed juncos can be found investigating every last seed.
American goldfinches stick around, though they exchange their bright yellow
feathers for olive colored ones, which confuse some people.  Accompanying
them are northern cardinals, American tree sparrows, pine siskins, house
finches, house sparrows, and mourning doves.  Throughout the chilly days,
downy and hairy woodpeckers still drill into the trees.  Occasionally, these
gathered birds will attract some predators.  Cooper’s hawks and northern
shrikes sometimes swoop in and swipe smaller birds.  Out above farm fields,
rough-legged hawks pick off mice and other small rodents with their talons.
Every once in a while, a snowy owl is spotted in this area as well.

So, while some people are deceived by the disappearance of some of the
summer visitors, the winter birds will still come to well-stocked feeders.  Be
sure to keep plenty of birdseed on hand for the faithful
birds who endure the freezing winters here, and see if you
can identify all these in your yard!

Winter Birds

Yo un g  N a t u r a l i s t s
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Woodland Dunes and the
Plants of Chris tmas

Christmas is the time of many
of our most cherished tradi-

tions.  Whether the symbols used
in these traditions are of color,
food or object, they give us a
sense of comfort and purpose.
When we think of the plants of
Christmas, holly, mistletoe,
Poinsettias, and, of course, the
Christmas tree (Balsam Fir) and
the Yule log immediately come
to mind.  Plants and human
activity have gone hand in hand
since before the dawn of civiliza-
tion.  Neanderthals buried their
dead with flowers, suggesting
that plants were significant
beyond their nutritional value.  It
should be no surprise that plants
have been incorporated into
many aspects of human life,
including our system of beliefs
and their traditions.   Whether
the plants are recent additions,
or are from the past, they were
selected for their color, and the
colors of Christmas have
remained: red for blood, green
for hope and life everlasting and
white for purity.   The unique
habitats of Woodland Dunes
provide a place for several of the
interesting plants associated with
Christmas to thrive.

Club Moss, (Lycopodium sp)
In my first botany course at
Carroll College, I was surprised
to learn that the Christmas
wreath, which stands for eternity,
or the circle of life that is forever,
was originally made from Club
Moss, (Lycopodium sp), also
called ground pine or running
pine.  The club moss was crafted
into wreaths because it was green
and alive at Christmas time even
in the harshness of winter.

(Lycopodium is a common plant
found in the lakeshore area, espe-
cially at Woodland Dunes and
Point Beach.)  Originally, this
plant was harvested in the late
autumn, and local industries
crafted the plants into the living
wreaths.  And, when it was
garnished with “red berries,”the
Lycopodium wreath was truly
the symbol for hope and life
everlasting.  However, with
increasing popularity, the club
mosses were overharvested, caus-
ing the wreath crafters to use
alternatives to these plants.
Evergreen clippings from the
Christmas tree business were in
turn easily recycled into the
wreaths we currently purchase.  

Winterberry Holly 
(Ilex verticillata)
Late autumn and early winter is
the time to look for Winterberry
Holly because the red fruit is
easily seen, as the leaves have
been lost.  The bright red berries
remind us of the Christmas
season. These plants reach a
height of 3 to 15 feet and are
often used in landscaping. Many
cultivars are available addressing
issues of different soil types and
plant size requirements.  Because
the plant is dioescious, a male
plant must be incorporated into
the area to pollinate the female
plants that produce the red fruit.
If the plant is to be used for holi-
day decorations, it is harvested in
November, before the fruit is
eaten by wildlife.  Like the Club
Mosses, Winterberry Holly is
fashioned into various decora-
tions.  Because of the plant’s ver-
satility, it is crafted into wreaths,
window box decorations, and
kissing balls. 

It isn’t just the remembrance of
Christmas that makes this plant
popular.  The fruit is attractive to
many birds and wildlife.
Songbirds, turkey, quail and even
the White-tailed Deer
(Odocoileus virginianus) gladly
dine upon the fruit. Native
Americans found a medicinal use
for the plant, using the bark of
the plant in the treatment of cuts
and bruises.

Club Moss origin
Lycophytes first appeared in the
late Silurian period, about 400 
million years ago.  Their heyday,
however, was in the
Carboniferous period, about 345
million years ago, when many of
these plants became tree-like
reaching heights of over 100
feet, or 35 meters.  

The plants today are usually
small and grow close to the
ground looking more like large
moss plants.  In addition to their
use in wreath making, the Club
Mosses have been used in the
treatment of many human
maladies since the middle ages.
More recently, herbalists have
used the spores to treat gout,
urine retention, wounds and
eczema, digestive disorders, res-
piratory problems and even
anxiety.  I am surprised it wasn’t
also used to treat baldness. If
that had worked, it would be
one useful herbal!

The Plants of
Christmas

Dark-eyed junco on winter berry holly
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Christmas Trees/Balsam Fir
For many, the Christmas tree is
the symbol of Christmas,
adorned with its many colorful
ornaments.  The Christmas tree
seems to have originated with
the Druids and their worship of
plants and trees.  At Christmas,
evergreens were incorporated
into the Christmas celebration,
including holly and mistletoe.
These early Christmas trees were
often garnished with “orna-
ments” such as apples, nuts and
dates.  Candles were added in
the 18th century and electric
lights in the 20th century.  Bits of
string, ribbons and things have
been added through the years, as
part of family traditions.  

The Christmas tree standard in
this country for years was the
Balsam Fir (Abies balsamea),
also called the balm of Gilead,
which comes in several varieties.
The tree provided not only the
perfect symmetry for trimming,
but also the bright green in win-
ter for hope.  And, especially, it
also came with its wonderful
spicy-scented resin that filled the
room with its own sense of the
Christmas season.  Unfortunately
for us, the Balsam fir wasn’t very
long lasting after it was brought
into the home with its dry
warmth, and the tree would
shortly lose its leaves or needles,
looking much like the Charlie
Brown tree with the ornaments
hanging on bare branches.
Woodland Dunes retains the
Balsam Fir in its landscape, and
the memory of this popular
symbol of recent Christmas past.  

The tree is also used for its resin
products, which include cold
remedies, and optical glues.  The
oils from the tree are also used as

rodent repellents.  Today, the
Fraser Fir is #1, and the Balsam
fir occupies the 3rd spot as “fresh
cut” Christmas Trees.  But, the
artificial Christmas tree is quietly
cutting into the Christmas tree
business, and the living tree
tradition is being replaced with
the clean, “pop up” store bought
product which is ready to
display.

Celebrations of Christmas
We all celebrate the traditions
and symbols of Christmas in our
own way.  Whether the symbols
are special foods, colors or
plants, each provides the neces-
sary signals that give us comfort,
and reassures our tradition.
Colors are a most important
signal, and whether the color red
comes as Santa’s uniform or the
fruit of a plant, it seals the con-
nection with the tradition.
Woodland Dunes provides us
with many of these cherished
plants and their colors, and the
role they play in the tradition of
Christmas. 
Charles Sontag, Board 
Member and professor emeritus,
UW-Manitowoc 

Wintergreen and pain relief
Wintergreen contains a variety
of compounds including phe-
nols, salicylic acid, volatile oils,
resins, tannins and mucilage.  In
the 1800s, pharmacologists
determined that oils extracted
from Winter Green leaves con-
tained salicylates, or aspirin like
compounds.  This explains its
anti-inflammatory effectiveness.
Because of its anti-inflammatory
properties, it certainly did not
go unnoticed by the Native
Americans. They used it to treat
their aching muscles and joints
brought on by their demanding
physical activities.  

Luckily for the Wintergreen
plant, the chemical compound in
aspirin can be more easily syn-
thesized, than the expense of
extracting it from the
Wintergreen leaves and the
plant wasn’t overharvested.
Especially since we consume
over 68 million aspirin tablets a
day in this country alone.   

Because the Wintergreen is per-
mitted to grow with only mini-
mal harvest, the plant remains
for the wildlife to use.  Perhaps,
wildlife uses the plant for many
of the same medicinal purposes
that we do.  We know that
“non-human” animals also use
plants for their medicinal value.  

Colonialists also used
Wintergreen as a substitute for
tea when the original Tea Party
disposed of the English tea into
the harbor.  Today, many teas
incorporate the soothing
benefits of the Wintergreen leaf
into the ingredients of the tea
mixture.

Wintergreen (Gaultheria procumbens)

Balsam Fir branch
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F r om  t h e F i el d
B i r d Ba n d i n g  &  C i t i z en  Sc i e n c e

Bird Banding: Opposites Attract
Blue-Winged and Golden-Winged Warblers
Along with the banding done in fall we banded several times in early
summer in an attempt to determine the  presence or absence of golden-
winged and blue-winged warblers at Woodland Dunes during nesting
season. Golden-wings were not caught but one female blue-wing was
captured that had a noticeable brood patch indicating it was, indeed,
nesting nearby.
Golden-wings are a species of concern in our area since the more
southern blue-wings are slowly “pushing” the golden-wings north.
Recently we have seen and heard golden-wings in our banding area.
Blue-wings are more common and eight have been seen or heard near
our headquarters on State Highway 310.  These two species hybridize
and the dominant offspring is called a Brewster’s warbler.  This “not-
often-seen” bird was seen, photographed and heard (with a very
different song) several times by different people at the headquarters
site on Hwy 310.

Birds banded in 2012:
Northern saw-whet owl    
Red-bellied woodpecker     
Yellow-bellied sapsucker     
Downy woodpecker             
Alder flycatcher                     
Least flycatcher                     
Eastern phoebe                     
Red-eyed vireo                      
Black-capped chickadee     
Golden-crowned kinglet    
Ruby-crowned kinglet         
Veery                                      
Gray-cheeked thrush           
Swainson’s thrush               
Hermit thrush                      
American robin                    
Gray catbird                          
Ovenbird                               
Northern waterthrush        
Blue-winged warbler           

Orange-crowned warbler   
Common yellowthroat       
American redstart               
Magnolia warbler               
Blackburnian warbler          
Yellow warbler                     
Blackpoll warbler                
Yellow-rumped warbler      
Wilson’s warbler                  
American tree sparrow       
Fox sparrow                          
Song sparrow                      
White-crowned sparrow    
Swamp sparrow                                         
White-throated sparrow                                    
Dark-eyed junco                  
Scarlet tanager                     
Northern cardinal              
Brown-headed cowbird                                 
American goldfinch 
Total: 40  species,  214  indviduals  

Golden-winged Warbler

Blue-winged Warbler

Christmas Bird Counts 
volunteers needed 

The 2012 Christmas Bird Count dates
have been finalized, and again we will do
four counts covering almost all of
Manitowoc County.  Each count area
consists of a circle 15 miles in diameter.
The southwest count, centered just west
of St. Nazianz, will be December 15.
The southeast count, centered near
Newton, will be December 16.  The
northeast count, centered at Mishicot,
will be Friday, December 28, and the
northwest count centered at
Menchalville, will be on Saturday,
December 29.  Anyone who can identify
birds can participate, either counting in
the field or at bird feeders.  If interested,
please contact the nature center and we
will supply the required forms and maps.  

65
1
1
1
3
1
1
2

16
1
2
1
4
7

19
1
3
2
1
1 

3
3

11
10
1
4
1
1
2
1
2
9
6
6

12
2
1
2
1
3
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Adopt an Owl
For $25 you can adopt a saw-whet owl caught and banded at Woodland
Dunes. Funds raised from this program support Woodland Dunes
education and preservation efforts. Contact Jessica at jessicaj@wood-
landdunes.org for more information. 
Recent Owl Adoptions
Diane Baumann
Amanda & Jason Bavinck
Sonora Binkley
Gibson Dullea
Shirley Griffin
Marina Helein
Hannah Henry
Jacob Henry
Linda Koenig-Huske
Sheree Jackson

Jenny & Andy Knickelbine
Hayden Kupsh
Jackie Liebel
Luz Morgan
Jim O’Keane
Lisa Pykstra
Amanda & Hayden Smith
Tonissa VerHaagh
Drew Wellnitz Master Bander, Bernie Brouchoud recording

banding data. Photo by Steve Wagner.

Saw-whet owls banded at Woodland Dunes in 2012
Since we started banding birds more than 40 years ago, we've banded
more than 5,000 Northern Saw-whet Owls.  They migrate from the north
in October, and although many have been banded much remains to be
learned about their movements and life history. 
We made some changes to our owl banding program this year to make it
more manageable.  We used one net site instead of two, and only opened
on nights when the weather was optimum for owl migration.  Such nights
were at a premium this year, and we opened nets on only 16 nights in
October and November, but we caught owls on almost all of those nights.  
This year we caught a total of 73 birds, eight of which were banded at
other locations or were birds that we had already banded.  We banded 65
owls in total.  We also had two recoveries of birds that had previously
been banded at Woodland Dunes. Birds that we banded in 2010 were
captured at Sandhill Wildlife Area in Wood County and at Cedar Grove
WI. The one caught at Cedar Grove was an owl that had been "adopted"
through our Adopt-An-Owl program.  Preliminary results indicate that
about 67% of the owls caught were females, 21% of unidentified gender,
and 11% males.  About 58% were hatched this year, while 41% were more
than 1 year old.
Teams of volunteers assisted with the owl program, some licensed as sub-
permit banders, and others who helped remove birds from the nets. The
people who helped with this year's program were (in no particular order):
Tim and Chris Hamburg; Kevin and Diane Hagerty; Anne Schuette and
Mona Moen; Glen Mella and Mark Gadke; Mike and Pat Wiegert; Casey
and Kelly Vorron; Jim Knickelbine; Dave Wanek; Bernie Brouchoud;
Louise Trickel and Mary Madison; Barb Vandevort and Teri Vopat; Barb
Vorron and Mary Ann Duebner. We owe the volunteers a big "thank
you"! The owl program ended with the start of the gun deer season, so
now we'll review our numbers from this year and plan for the next. 

F r om  t h e Fi el d
Sa w -w he t  O w l  B a n d i n g

Above Photo by Steve Wagner.

Owl Fest 2012
A crisp fall evening, warm apple
cider, the smell of burgers and brats
in the air and the opportunity to
meet one of the smallest and most
elusive owls in the country, Owl
Fest. Visitors at this year’s event
enjoyed night hikes, musical fun with
educator and entertainer Bill Kehl
and meeting Wildlife of Wisconsin’s
raptors.  All forms of wildlife came
out for the evening, one group of owl
prowl hikers heard an Eastern
Screech Owl and another group
Coyotes. Volunteers and visitors
agreed being out at night in the
forest made the event even more
memorable.  
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Another great year in education
This year our school program numbers grew with almost 3500 school chil-
dren visiting Woodland Dunes. More important to us than quantity of chil-
dren walking through our doors is quality. We not only want them to visit
but to have an enriching educational experience when they are here and
leave with the interest to visit again and continue learning about the natural
world. With an education staff for school visits of 1.5 we rely heavily on our
group of volunteer Teacher Naturalists to make sure the programs received
at Woodland Dunes are top quality.  To ensure our programs are hitting
their mark we ask teachers to evaluate the programs. Here are a few of the
many comments received from teachers in the later half of 2012.
“Our guide did an excellent job! I actually even learned some new things
though I’ve been here many times. My class could recall more than 30 events
about their afternoon.”

“Thank you for the experience!We appreciate your time, talent and
dedication.”

“Wonderful field trip, every year great knowledgeable guides - great rapport
with the students.”

“I was very pleased with the content and presentation. It corresponded well
with my curriculum. It was enjoyed by the students and they showed that
they acquired information.”

"The day was super! The kids learn a lot and have fun. Love the hands on
activities. See you next year!"

"Your lessons were awesome and you did a great job of getting the kids
involved. We really appreciate that you share your time and expertise with
us!"

"Thank you for making our trip to Woodland Dunes a fun and memorable
one, your activities were age appropriate, attention captivating and hands
on! We learned and remembered so much from our visit!

"Everything was interesting, the time flew. Thanks for all your hard work
preparing for this wonderful adventure."

A successful apple bobber at  Enchanted Forest.
This event is not all fun and games,  visitors also
learn about the importance of wildlife, even those

some people find less   desirable.

T h e L i v i n g  
C l a ss r oo m

A visitor to this year’s Owl Fest learning about owl
wingspans, compared to her own. Kids also enjoyed

learning owl origami, kid focused night hikes and
participating in the the kid’s owl hooting contest. 

With kids from 2 to 101
This year we spanned the ages with program participants. Many 2 year olds joined us for summer
programs and one 101 year old enjoyed a pontoon tour on the West Twin River. We are excited to
continue this range of education into 2013 with the continuation of the Wonder of It All adult education
series, along with our school, summer and family programs and festivals. 

Mark your Calendar today: Bird Breakfast: Saturday, May 11, 8-11:00 a.m.,
Butterfly Fest: Saturday, August 24, 10:00 a.m.-1:00 p.m., Enchanted Forest: Saturday, October 5,
4:00-8:00 p.m., Owl Fest: Saturday, October 19, 4:00-10:00 p.m.  
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Winter Volunteer Spotlight
Lyn Brouchoud

She’s the smiling face you meet at the
admission table for special events and
fundraisers. She’s the lady who says a
cheery hello at the front desk in the
gift shop. Lyn Brouchoud has been
involved with Woodland Dunes since
its inception. 

Lyn married founder Bernie
Brouchoud in 1972 and since the
couple enjoyed doing things together,
she got involved with the organiza-
tion. Lyn serves as secretary on the
Board of Directors and volunteers at
special events, fundraisers and in the
gift shop. Lyn says she volunteers
because she enjoys watching
Woodland Dunes grow, making new
friends and helping out when needed.  

When she’s not at Woodland Dunes,
Lyn spends her time reading, sewing,
crocheting or whatever makes the day
fun!  Lyn also said, “I love being with
family especially our six grandchil-
dren.” Thank you Lyn for your 40
years of service to Woodland Dunes!

Director’s report continued from page 1
Our observation tower continues to progress, and will be com-

plete in a few weeks.  I am really pleased with the project, and grateful to
Jack and Laurel Alyea for the funding that is making it possible.
Unfortunately, Jack passed away a few weeks ago, and our best wishes go
out to Laurel and everyone in his family.  With permission from the
Krivacek family, we will be moving the viewing scope presently mounted
on Cattail Trail to the upper level of the tower, which will enhance the
outstanding view from there.  Although the tower will be completed in a
few weeks, we will have a grand opening next May as part of our annual
Bird Breakfast event.                   

Wisconsin Public Service has asked our permission to replace an
old natural gas pipeline that runs beneath our marsh.  The existing
pipeline is very old and in need of replacement.  After consulting with our
State Natural Areas ecologist, our Board, and our attorney, we reached an
agreement with WPS to allow an easement to install the pipeline using
horizontal boring 40 feet below the surface of the marsh.  No excavation
or disturbance to the marsh will be needed, and the easement pertains to
an area of about 1.5 acres.  Woodland Dunes will be compensated for
granting the easement.                      

In 2012, more than 5,000 people attended school programs, festi-
vals and education programs at or provided by Woodland Dunes.  These
research-based programs are taught by everyone on our staff plus a small
army of volunteers.  Many others visited the center and preserve to expe-
rience the rich diversity of wildlife, on trails and boardwalks again built
and maintained by staff and volunteers.  More than 120 species of birds
were recorded on Cattail and Willow Trails alone, and we found at least
one new mammal species.  Woodland Dunes is much more than the sum
of these statistics, or just a place to be visited.  It is a community of people
and wildlife interacting toward the betterment of each.  It has been a
remarkable year, and I see no reason that 2013 shouldn’t be as well.
Thank you, everyone, for being a part of this community.
Best wishes for the Holidays and New Year,
Jim Knickelbine  

Don DeBruyn, hard at work as usual.
From fixing door handles, advising

operations to serving food he is always
willing to lend a hand where needed. 

V ol u n t e e r
S po t l i g h t

Sue Crowley, forester, advisor, teacher
and friend. Good luck on your new

adventure.
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Fawn, Rich & Courtney
Abrego
Phyllis A. Ahlborn
Willard Allen
Robert & Jaclyn Alyea
Andercraft ~ Sally Kintgen
Donna Antonie
Michael Arndt
Gayle Asche
Richard & Elizabeth Auchter
Al & Debbie Augustine
Tom & Lindy Backus
Judith Badura
Bill & Barbara Bahnfleth
Marian Bahr
Rob & Margaret Bailey
Herman Balaban
Sylvia Barbarich
Tom & Virginia Bare
Scott Barner
Barb Bartelson
Richard & Nancy Bartol
Dr. & Mrs. Edward Barylak
Pat Bast
Amber & Don Bates
Richard & Sally Baugniet
Tom & Audrey Bean
Harold & Fran Beckman
Wayne & Mary Ellen Beebe
David & Brenda Behnke
Larry & Mary Bergner
Geri Berkovitz
Kathy & Joe Bernhart
Dr. John & Betty Best
Joyce Beth
Tim, Debbie & Jonathon
Beyer
Jean Biegun
Carl, Michele & Maddie Black
Catherine & Rosalee Bleser
Jean Bleser-Abreu
John Bleser
Gary & Chris Blimel
Grace D. Boeder
Susan Boettger
Mary & Sandy Bohmann
Wayne & Lynne Bolle
Deborah & Robert Bonk
Mel & Edie Bose
David L. Bourgeois
Ned Bouril
Paul & Karen Bouril
Amy T. Brady
Virginia Brandt
Joe Branks
Dale & Judith Brasser
Kim & Reggie Brault
Ned & Janet Breuer
Kurt Breuer Family
John & Sharon Brey
Ed & Lee Brey
Fran Brinkman
Bernie & Lyn Brouchoud
Jon & Kandy Brouchoud
Norbert Brouchoud
Rosie Bugs
Dick Burger

Gary & Nina Buth
Jerry & Nancy Buth
Paul & Robin Callan
Matt & Wendy Campbell
Susan Carlson
Ed Carmo
Jack Cashman & Mary Govier
William Censky
Mike & Pat Chermak
Kenneth Cherney
Vernon Childs
Patrick & Marilyn Christel
Robert W. Christian
Jana Ciardo
Mike & Patty Ciardo Family
Theresa S. Cisler
Thomas Clark & Judy Rollin
Phyllis Clemenson
George & Betty Close
Larry & Judy Corrado
Ron & Nancy Crabb
Kevin & Laurie Crawford
Sue Crowley
David & Mary Ann
Cunningham
Catherine Daum
Nicki Davis 
Rochelle Dayton
Lucille De Wein
Bill & Mary Dean
Wayne & Sandra Denfeld
Dr. Dale & Sue DeSteffen
Bob & Ellie Deubler
Gladwyn & Frances
Doughman
Donna Drexler
Gary & Mary Drohman
Marty & Nancy Drury
Mary Ann Duebner
Aaron & Chelsea Duszynski
Norval & Jean Dvorak
Susie Eckardt
Catherine Egger
Faith Emons
Judy Engelbert
Holly & Roy Engelland
David & Ann England
Lonnie & Lynn Erdmann
Gary & Suzanne Erickson
Richard Ertman
Sherry & Dennis Ewert
Donna & Ron Feest
Betty Fink
Beverly Flanigan
Ken & Mickey Fletcher
Sandra & Kenneth Folz
Tracy Folz
Daniel M. Forbes
Myvanwy Franz
Thomas R. Funk
Betsy Galbraith & Allen
Loughead
Jenene & Michael Garey
Glenn Gaterman
Mary Lou Gates
Charles & Joanne Geiger
Frederick Geisler, Sr.

Lloyd & Appie Geraldson
Steve & Carol Gibson
Barbara Gilmore
Jacob, Lisa & Todd Gilmore
Laura Gomez
Cheryl Gorsuch
Ann & Patrick Grady
Linda & David Gratz
Henry & Lou Ann Gray
Kathryn Green
Joanna & Walter Gregorski
Martin Gregory
Shirley Griffen
Dennis Grotegut
William T. Gruenbaum
Bill & Carol Gruetzmacher
Glenn Grumann
Ron, Sally & Joaquin Guyne
Jean Haefner
Kevin & Diane Hagerty
Tom Hallett
Jim & Jane Hamann
Tim & Chris Hamburg
Biff & Sheila Hansen Family
Chris & Ann Hansen
Jim & Sandy Hansen
Peter & Diane Hansen
Robert & Carol Hansen
Ryan Hansen
Vernon & Eunice Hansen
Glen & Joan Hanson
Kevin & Charlene Harlaub
Connie & Dan Hassmer
Walter Hatcher
Shirley Haug
Salome Haupt
Hawkins, Ash, Baptie & Co.
LLP
Lyle L. Heide
Michael Heier
Bob Heili
Dave Heili
Dale E. Heinen
Robert & Joan Heinzen
Linda Helf
Pastor Kim & Fay Henning
The Hensel Family
Rob & Jodie Henseler
Dan & Jane Hertel
Meghan & Dean Hessler
Jeffrey Hildebrandt
Helen & Ed Hintz
Paul & Johnna Hochkammer
Lois Hoeft
Bill & Traci Hoeltke
James & Mary Jo Hoftiezer
Barb & Jim Holschbach
Erik Hoyer
Mark & Sally Hunner
Tom & Nancy Hunt
Linda Hunter
David Isaacson
Andrew D. Jacobson
William & Nancy Jagemann
Heather James
Don & Dolores Janda
Josh & Linda Jelinek

Jane Jentz
Jess & Jake Johnsrud
Mary & Paul Jonsrud
Judy Jolin
Bob & Ruth Jome
Peg & Dan Juchniewich
Jeff Just Family
Wolf & Betty Kannegiesser
Tom & Dr. Barbara Karls
Henry & Barb Katz
Kay Kaufman
Theresa Kearney
Kim Kettner & Connie
Specht
Don & Donna Kickland
Bill & Mary Kiel
Kevin Kienholz & Darcy
Verona
Jeff & Shelly Kingan
David & Karen Kinnamon
Kiwanis Club of Two Rivers
Mark Klaiber
Steven & Ruth Kloss
Ronald Klunk
Beverly Kneebone
Mary E. Knickelbine
Barbara Koch
Karen Koebel
Bob Koenig
Casper Koenig
Mel & Maggie Becker-Koeppe
Les Koeppel
Craig Kohls
Gary Kohls
Janet, Jeff & Carey Kohn
Rosemary Konitzer
Kris & Kate Koubaddy
Craig Kowalski
Byron & Ramona Kowitz
Joy C. Krejcarek
Pamela & William Krieger II
Dale & Mary Krueger
Jack & Marie Kubitz
Therese Kudick
Ken & Kathy Kuecker
Lucy Kujawski Family
Kurtz’s ~ Jim Christensen
Paul & Barb Kussman
Jeff & Tina Kvitek
Michael & Mary Lambert
Tim & Susan Landers
Steve Lanpbear
Dennis & Linda Larsen
Eliot Larson & Elizabeth
Childs
Gene LeClair
Robert & Wanda LeClair
Anne & Bryan Lee Family
Steve & Katie Leitner
LaMae Lemkuil
Court & Marce Leonard
Chuck & Sue Lewis
Geoffrey & Carla Liban
David & Karen Loritz
Fred Luchsinger
Richard Luchsinger
Nancy Ludwig

Thank you 2012 
Members
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Jim& Sue Luther
Jim & Diane Lutz
Constance Lutz
Margaret Lutze
Wendy Lutzke
Nic & Deb Lyons
Judy MacKove
Robert & Mary Madison
Family
Doris A. Magyar
Mike & Patty Maher Family
Eugene & Kathleen Mand
Manitowoc Public Library
Michael & Mary Maples
Patty Marquardt
John & Victoria Marquardt
Bill & Deb Marsh
Carol Martin
Jan Martinson
Cory A. Masiak
Don and Helen Massey
Master Gardeners of
Manitowoc Cty.
Richard & Tammy
Mathewson
Jim & Debbie McGinnis
Donald McLean
Dolly McNulty
Gerald Meister
Aldonna M. Metz
David Metzger
Steve & Clara Mikkelsen
Randall Miller
Don & Jeanie Miller
Jim & Susie Miller
Stephen & Janette Miller
Kathie Mitchell
Dan Mitchell
Mona Moen
Frank & Sherry Moon
James G. Morrow, Sr.
K. Patricia Morse
Joretta C. Mountford
Shirley Mrotek
Greg Mueller
Lee Mueller
Joe & Barb Muench
Mary Claire & Amy Mullins
Phil & Susan Murtaugh
Erwin J. Naidl
George E. Naidl
Nature’s Own Gardeners
Robert & Catherine Nelson
Jeannie Neuser
James & Mary Jane Nickels
Dave Nickels
Kay Nooker
Tim, Tammy & Joey
O’Connor
Tom & Sue O’Connor
Bonnie O’Leske
Roger & Ginny Olewinski
Elizabeth Olson
Modesta Olson
Shirley & Charles Oswald, Jr.
Richard & Roberta Ott

James Ouradnik
David & Mary Ozarowicz
Gerald & Donna Panosh
Barry Pankratz
Angela Papineau
Terry Paulow & Patti Hayes
Gerald E. Peck
Jason Phelps
Charlie Philipps
Bill & Patty Lou Pohlmann
Raymond Pollen
Victor & Marilyn Ponce
Robert & Lori Popple
Ron & Nancy Post
Marjean & Charles Pountain
Norb & Rita Pritzl
Scott, Angie & Jessica Puksich
Maureen & Frank Puls
Jim & Carol Rabata
Alvin and Helen Rabe
Paula & Mark Radl
Ellen & Andy Ragatz
Jerrel Ralph
Bob & Shelly Randerson
Connie Randolph
Amber Rappe
Anita & Ed Rappe
Jim & Martha Rasmus
Charles Rasmussen

Jeff Rasmussen
Scott Rasmussen
Vicki Rathsack
Tom & Judy Rauschenberger
Evelyn Reddin-Fodden
Phillip & Margaret Rees
David & Barbara Reinbold
Roger & Janice Rezachek
Roger Ringmeier
Paula Robbins
Melinda Roberts
Rockea Hunting Club
Mick & Joyce Rolland
Betty & Bob Rosinsky
Robert Rosinsky
Edith Rusboldt
Tom & Susan Rusboldt
Kayla Samz
Eugene C. Sandvig
Mary Savage
Jack, Charlene & Dakota
Schaus
Jim & Reyne Schepper
Anthony Scherer
John & Julie Schewe
Tom & Elizabeth Schiman
Phyllis Schippers & Tim
Maatman
Herbert & Dorothy Schmalz

Paul & Joan Schmid
Ellen Schnell
Kay Schroeder
Rick Schultz
Russell & Darlene Schwindt
David & Gen Seefeldt
John & Bonnie Sell
Lawrence & Catherine
Shallue
Joyce Sheahan
Ann Shebesta
Nick Sheeter
Roy Scheeter
Florence Shekoski
Diane Shimek
Stephanie & Andrew
Shumway
Janet Silva
Paul & Bonnie Simons
Gerry Sisel
John Sisel Family
Rob Sisel
Bennet & Alice Skatrud
Peter & Jane Smith
Richard & Gloria Smith
Roger & Cheryl Smith
Tony & Elizabeth Smith
Joel & Susan Somerville
Marilyn & Chuck Sontag

Thank you 2012 
Members

Stewards
Fred and Charlotte Alyea
John and Laurel Alyea
Dr. Donald and Brenda   

De Bruyn
David and Renee Evans
Dr. Jonathon and Annette 

Henry
Kenton and Donna 

Langman 
Jim and Barbee Lester 
Lucy Zeldenrust 

Benefactors
Don and Helen Bleser
Roger and Winnie Drape
James Dufek
Kenneth and Marilyn Evers
Rev. Nancy 

Hooper-Horvath
Armond and Ione Kueter

Mary Ann Neuses
Ruth Perry
Lloyd Schmitt
Theodore Schoenke
Louise Trickel
Robert Vinton
Robert and JoAnn Weinert
Steve and Gail Winter

Conservators
Dr. Barry and Sandra Bast
Charles "Chip" Bouril
Lois Bush
Conservation Ed. Inc.
Nancy Dalton
Scottie Dayton and Diane 

Smith
Dr. Joseph and Eleanor 

Di Raimondo
David and Judy Eskew
Dr. Robert Gahl

Marion Giesecke
Dan and Patty Gray
Izaak Walton League
Dr. Harold and Nancy Just
Suzanne Karrmann
Jim and Sue Knickelbine
Jim and Susan Knorr
Tom and Betsy Koucourek
Janet Krivacek
Dr. John and Charlotte 

Larsen
Dr. Donald and Ellen 

Lewellen
Audrey Niquette
Susan Polk 
Tom and Jean Pitner Rees
Tim and Ann Salutz
Edgar and Judith Stuntz
James and Patricia Szymczyk
Beverly Vareka 
John and Julie Woodcock

Guarantors are members who support annually with a donation of $250 or more. 

Guarantors
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The following reflect gifts, donations and memberships received through November 19, 2012.

Corporate Members

Trailblazer Level
Miller – St. Nazianz, Inc.
Orion Energy Systems

Explorer Level
Bank First National
Browns of Two Rivers
Fricke Printing Service

Ecologist Level
Crafts, Inc.

Conservator Level
Foster Needle Co., Inc.
Investor’s Community
Bank
KI-Manitowoc
Lakeshore Express, Inc
Lakeside Foods, Inc
Red Arrow Products
Company, LLC
Schneck, SC
The Manitowoc Company,
Inc.
Vinton Construction

Defender Level 
Associated Bank of
Manitowoc
Carron Net Company, Inc.
Cawley Company
Dramm Corporation
Green Construction, LLC
Hamann Construction Co.
Heresite Protective Coatings
Ihlenfeld, Skatrud &
Anderson, Inc
Jagemann Stamping
Company
Northern Labs, Inc. 
Twin River Turf
Wisconsin Webwriter, LLC 

T h a n k  y ou

New 2013, family and
individual Members
Rochelle Dayton
Aldonna M. Metz
Kathie Mitchell
Peter & Jane Smith
Johanna Worley
Dick Cissel
Bob White
Pine Siskin
Fox Sparrow
Saw Whet
Hem Lock
Wilson Warbler

Thank you 2012 Members,
Sponsors, Donors  and Volunteers

Lorraine Sperry
John & Mary Jo Stangel
Ronda Stanzel
Mark & Jean Stecker
Jim & Amy Steffen
Paul & Carol Steinbrecher
Cathy Stevens
Sarah Stewart
Sarah Stoll
Pauline Strohfeldt
Doris Stueck
Donald Swenson
Conrad Swiggum
Gail Terry
Florence Teteak
Janice Tetzlaff
Arlie & Michael Thee

Gary Thielbar
Julie Thielbar
Susan Theys
Jerry & Kay Thiede
Bill & Joanna Thompson
Tom Tittl
John & Cathy Torke
Wm. R. Torrison
Dr. Joseph & Rhonda Trader
Richard & Barbara Tringali
Bill & Candace Trochil
Jack & Joan Troupe
Victoria Tyman
Tim & Pam Tyson
Greg & Ann Unertl
Barbara Unger
Tom & Sandy Van Horn

Jim & Deb Vandenhuten
Lynn & Barbara Vandevort
Wayne Vogel
Lois Vohen
Barbara Vorron
Casey & Kelly Vorron
Bob Walkner
Tom & Paula Ward
Darlene Waterstreet
Waverly Inn Pub & Pizzeria
Bill & Nan Webster
Eric Webster Family
John & Gina Welch
Don & Darlene Wellner
Dan & Carol Wergin
James & Carol Westphal
Scott & Vicki Wichlacz

Steve & Alison Wienert
Melvin Wierzbicki
Guy Willman
Howard & Betty Wilsmann
Mike S. Wolfson
Johanna Worley
Roger Wykes
Vance & Karen Yelmene
Jill Ehmke-Zimmer
George & Dorothy
Zimmerman
Bonnie Zipperer
Mrs. Gordon Zoerb
Joseph Zoller Family

Event Support

Enchanted Forest
Volunteers
Mary Ellen Beebe
Geri Berkovitz
Helen Bleser
Bernie and Lyn Brouchoud
Troy, Lyn & Ethan
Christiansen
Donna Drexler
Lou Ann Gray
Kay Kaufman
Al Kluczinske
Jim Knorr
Kate Koubaddy
Barb Koch
Betsy and Tom Kocourek
Ellen and Don Lewellen
Cheryl Melburg
Craig and Jacob Monka
Anna Moyer
Bonnie O’Leske

Mary Ozarowicz
Susie Polk
Lori Potter
Jim Powers
Austin Reimer
Mary Savage
Patrick Schmuhl
Debbie, Katie & James
Vandenhouten
Barb Vorron
Casey Vorron
Nick Vorron

Sponsors
Kohl’s Associates in Action

Donations
Fricke Printing Service, 

posters
Tom & Betsy Kocourek, 

glow necklaces & fortune 
cookies

Kwik Trip, hot chocolate
Wilfert’s Farm, pumpkins 

Owl Fest
Volunteers
Mary Ellen Beebe
Jean Biegun
Julie Braunel 
Ed and Lee Brey
Lyn Brouchoud
Don DeBruyn
Lou Ann Gray
Jacob Johnsrud
Al Kluczinske
Sue and Emma Knickelbine
Tom and Betsy Kocourek
Wanda LeClarie
Mary and Marshall Madison
Dolly McNulty
Jeannie Miller
Mona Moen
Linda Mumpy
Jayne Purchatzke

Katie Robinson
Mary Savage
Patrick Schmuhl
Anne Schuette
Louise Trickel
Barb Vorron
Casey Vorron
Gina and Rachel Welch 
John and Julie Woodcock

Sponsors
Browns of Two Rivers
Thrivent Financial
Manitowoc 
Chapter
Bob & JoAnn Weinert

Donations
B&M Waste Management, 

port-a-potty discount 
Fricke Printing Service, 

posters
Kwik Trip, hot chocolate
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I wish to support Woodland Dunes with the following donation: 

$10 $25 $50 $100 $200 other

Name (please print)                                                  Phone

Address

City State Zip

Please make checks payable to Woodland Dunes and return this form with
your donation to: Woodland Dunes, PO Box 486, Two Rivers, WI 54241

Give a gift that makes a difference.
This holiday season consider making a

donation to Woodland Dunes. Your
contriution will help educate over

5,000 students, families and adults and
connect them to the outdoors. 

Getaway with the
Dunes
Volunteers
Isabella Balma
Jennifer Balma
Anna Beatty
Joe Bernhart
Kathy Bernhart
Jean Biegun
Lyn Brouchoud
Troy Christiansen
Jana Ciardo
Marina Ciardo
Bob Gahl
LouAnn Gray
Don Lewellen
Ellen Lewellen
Jody Henseler
Annette Henry
Emma Knickelbine
Sue Knickelbine
Barb Koch
Betsy Kocourek
Tom Kocourek
Donna Langman
Kent Langman
Beth Robinson
Bruce Robinson
Mary Savage
Dan Wettstein
Lucy Zeldenrust
Major Sponsor
Thrivent Community - West
Shore
Food Sponsors
American Family Insurance
American Transmission Co.
Prize Sponsor
Bob & JoAnn Weinert
Music Sponsor
Helen & Don Bleser
Decoration Sponsor
Associated Bank

Auction Donations
A>cute Angle
Colleen Ansbaugh
Judy Badura
Jennifer Balma
Scott Barner
Beernsten Confectionary,
Inc.
Debbie Beyer
Bike n’ Fit 
Branch River Golf & Tennis
Roise Bugs
Marcia & Mark Chatenka
Crystal Pathway
Culver’s
Jim Dolan
Domnitz Flowers, LLC
Dramm Corporation
Eagle Optics
Betty Fink
Four Seasons Full Service
Lawn Care, Inc.
Judy & Greg Goodchild
Hartman’s Towne &
Country Greenhouse, Inc
Pastor Kim & Fay Henning
Holiday Inn
Honey Pot
Knickelbine Family
Tom & Betsy Kocourek
Kurtz’s Pub & Deli
LaDeDa Books and Beans
Lakeside Foods
Donna and Kent Langman
Ellen & Don Lewellen
London Dairy Alpacas
Manitowoc Ice
Helen Massey
Greg Mueller
PDQ Carwash
Perkins Family Restaurant
Pine River Dairy
Schroeder’s Department
Store

Rick Schultz
Shoreline Pet Plaza
Chuck & Marilyn Sontag
Subway
The Masquers, Inc.
The Metal Ware
Corporation
Dorothy & Jerry Trembley
Unique Flying Objects, LLC
Waverly Inn Pub & Pizzeria
Lucy Zeldenrust
In-Kind Donations
Jenene Garey, laptop 

computer
Kim Geiser, 10 owl prints
Manitowoc Cty Beekeepers

association, 12 jars honey
Paul Krombholz, iPod  

loaded with Bird Jam
Bonnie O’Leske, bee house, 

garbage cans, bird feeders, 
electric chain saw, storage  
bins and gas containers

Gary Sydow, 9 jars of honey
Lucy Zeldenrust,

storage bins 

Donations
Michael Zwank
John & Charlotte Larsen
Greg Scheuer & Merrie Star 

Butterfly Garden
Master Gardeners, 

MTWC Cty 

Matching Donations
Dominion Foundation

Grants
Dominion Foundation,

2013 Wonder of It All   
Series 

Kohl’s Associate’s in Action 
Grant , program support

Kohler Foundation, 
program support

Chuck Scholten Foundation, 
partial funding for anaBat 
monitor & programming

Memorials
In memory of Jack Alyea

Jim & Sue Huff
Martin J. Cardelli
Elaine Paszyna
Charles & Marilyn Sontag
Fred & Charlotte Alyea
Judy Zeller , Bonnie Zeller   
Remitz, and family
Bob, Sue, Derek,   
Stephanie, Brendan, Kyle    
Johnson  

In Memory Lawrence  
“Buzz” Aspland

Don and Helen Bleser
In Memory of Betty Jane
Beaton

Jean L Willis
In memory of James
Broderick

Aegolius Bird Club
In memory of Dorothy Bugs

Aegolius Bird Club

In Honor of

Thank you Sponsors,
Donors and Volunteers

Lucy Zeldenrust’s Birthday
Sid and Genny Levy

A big thank you to those who gave to our fund drive,
your donations will be listed in our next edition. 



Woodland Dunes

Become a member or
give a gif t  membership!

Name______________________
Address_____________________
City_______________________
State_______Zip_____________
Phone _____________________
Email ______________________

c $25 Individual
c $35 Family
c $50 Patron
c $100 Contributor

Guarantors
c $250 Conservator
c $500 Benefactor
c $1,000 Steward
c $5,000 Guardian

Please send this form and your 
tax-deductible membership to

Woodland Dunes today.

Headquarters and Nature Shop
Hwy. 310 west of Two Rivers

Hours
Monday - Friday:  9 a.m. to 4 p.m.

Saturday: Summer  •  9 a.m. to noon
Winter  •  by appt. or for events

Hiking trails open year round

Phone (920) 793-4007
nature@woodlanddunes.org

www.woodlanddunes.org
STAFF

Executive Director: Jim Knickelbine
Assistant Director/Education Coordinator

Kelly Vorron
Development and Marketing Coordinator

Jessica Johnsrud
Administrative Assistant: Geri Berkovitz

Environmental Educator: Bernie Brouchoud
The Dunesletter is published quarterly by

Woodland Dunes Nature Center and Preserve,
Inc.  ISBN 1933-8961

Board of Directors
Officers

Tom Kocourek
Chairman

Don DeBruyn
Vice Chairman

Troy Christiansen
Treasurer

Lyn Brouchoud
Secretary 

Board Members
Helen Bleser

Ed Brey
Robert Gahl
Jon Henry 

Jody Henseler
Susan Knorr

Ellen Lewellen
Bruce Robinson
Charles Sontag 
John Woodcock 
Lucy Zeldenrust 

Woodland Dunes Nature Center
P.O. Box 486
Two Rivers, WI 54241-0486
woodlanddunes.org
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